YAPTON PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES

A meeting of the Parish Council was held on the 9th March 2015 at the Yapton & Ford Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm.

Present:	Mr Haymes (Chairman), Mr Ambler, Mr Andrews, Mr Bryan, Mr Caiger, Mr Faulkner, Mr Kendall, Mr Mills and Mr Taft. 

Also present:	Mr Gardiner (Clerk of the Council), and 10 members of the public.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

41.	Apologies for absence were received from Mr Goddard, County Councillor Mrs Phillips and PCSO Karen Pereira

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

42.	Members were reminded to make any declarations of personal/pecuniary interest that they may have in relation to items on the agenda.

43.	(a)	Mr Haymes declared an interest on any matters relating to Arun District Council as a member of Arun District Council;

(b) Mr Caiger declared a pecuniary interest in relation to item 70 on Allotments;

(c) Mr Mills declared a personal interest in item 9(b) Concerns about parking at the Village Hall by the Walberton Decorative & Fine Art Society ;

(d) Mr Taft declared a personal interest in item 3.3.


URGENT MATTERS

44. The following urgent matters were raised at the meeting:

(a) Yapton Church of England Primary School – the Chairman reported that he and number of other Councillors and the Clerk had attended an assembly and flag raising ceremony earlier in the day to commemorate Commonwealth Day.

(b) Letter from David Tansley – the Chairman read a letter from the former Clerk to the Council, David Tansley, informing the Council that he had now taken delivery of the gift which had been purchased as a leaving present from the Council, and thanked the Members for their generous gift on his retirement.

(c) Consideration of Planning application Y/93/14/OUT – regarding the provision of car parking in relation to the primary school in North End Road. The Council had been concerned about the parking problems caused by the parents dropping-off and picking-up their children at the school in North End Road.

David Robinson, agent for the Developer, addressed the Council regarding the application which he hoped Arun District Council’s Development Control Committee might determine sometime in April 2015. He also stated that West Sussex County Council, as the highway authority, did not require on-site parking on this application.

West Sussex County Council had proposed an alternative parking solution on land on the east side of North End Road, which was slightly further down the road from the school. It had been noted that if the Parish Council can agree to an alternative parking solution, then the Arun District Council’s Development Control Committee would be minded to agree the application. It was also stated that the School had not been involved in any meaningful discussions about this application or the future of the School.

A full and detailed discussion ensued when it became clear that further discussions were needed to try and find a resolution to this issue before the planning application could be determined.

Resolved: - That consideration of the issue of parking outside the primary school in North End Road, and the inclusion of possible solutions in the planning application Y/93/14/OUT, should be deferred to allow further discussions with all relevant parties. Mr Faulkner was requested to speak to Mr Simon Davis, Senior Planning Officer at Arun District Council, to ask Arun District Council to arrange a further meeting of the relevant parties.

(d)	B2132 Yapton Lane Level Crossing Study Final Report – The Council was in receipt of an email from the Planning & Transport Policy Assistant Planner at West Sussex County Council which contained the final report from the West Sussex County Council’s consultants Systra. The consultants had been employed to undertake a high level feasibility study into potential highway solutions to the on-going Temporary Speed Restriction (TSR) in place on the B2132 Yapton Lane level crossing. The final report of the study had recently been completed and was being circulated, and particular attention was drawn to the conclusions of the study on pages 68-72. These summarise the study, discusses the key potential solutions reviewed and identifies the preferred solution to widen or realign the end of Lake Lane at the junction with Yapton Lane.

The next stage is for further assessment to be undertaken by Network Rail into the future of the level crossing in the light of the findings of this study, before agreement and further design work is undertaken if it is deemed that the preferred solution should be taken forward.

At the meeting, Network Rail’s Level Crossing Manager for Sussex stated that the Yapton level crossing had been assessed as not fit for purpose due to the number of incidents occurring with the current automatic half barriers. Network Rail has decided to begin the formal consultation process to convert the crossing to a full barrier crossing in the future. The introduction of full barriers is likely to significantly increase the waiting time for vehicles using the crossing whilst the barriers are down, but will make the crossing safer and enable trains to pass over the crossing at their correct speed. A number of questions were asked of Mr Robey.

Mr Michael Simmonds presented an alternative route for Lake Lane, through the existing nurseries, to join Lake Lane further north away from the crossing. This was discussed by the Councillors present. Mr Mike Tristam of Binsted Nurseries presented an alternative solution to the problem, and asked the Council to:	
i)	support the Systra report; and
ii)	ask for the junction of Lake Lane to be moved slightly north of the crossing.

After discussing the other possible options the Council agreed to support the recommendations contained in the consultants’ report.

Resolved: - That the Council supports the recommendations contained in the Systra consultants’ report.


PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 

45.	The following matters were raised:

(a)	A local resident suggested that the public seats situated on the King George V Playing Field should be painted. The Chairman requested that the seats be inspected and any necessary works are carried out.

(b)	A local resident was concerned that there could be a potential conflict with the car parking at the school in North End Road and the longer downtimes being suggested with full barriers installed at the railway crossing.

(c)	A local resident was concerned at the number of mole hills appearing on the playing field. It was noted that there was very little which could be done to successfully deal with them.

(d)	Mr Mills requested that the new Council formed after elections in May would take forward the issues of introducing 20mph speed limits on certain roads in the parish.  

MINUTES

46.	Resolved - That the minutes of the meeting held on 12th January 2015 be approved and that they be signed by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING

47.	The following matters were raised on the minutes of the meeting held on the 12th January 2015:

(a) Minute 7 (c) (i) – Yapton Playing Field - Landscaping on the boundary close to the Church Road entrance to the playing field – Councillor Mills queried whether this matter had been investigated and whether monies had been set aside in the Council’s budget. The ownership of this land was questioned but the Clerk had not had a chance to investigate the matter further.

(b) Minute 7 (g) - Yapton Neighbourhood Plan – at the last meeting the question of the future oversight of the Yapton Neighbourhood Plan was discussed. The Chairman of the Neighbourhood Plan Group had contacted Arun District Council and confirmed that the arrangements for the future management and updating of the Plan would rest with the Parish Council, as would any remaining funds from the initial set up grant.

(c) Minute 11 (a) – Speedwatch – Councillor Mills asked whether there had been any further progress in arranging the training for Speedwatch. The Clerk responded that he had spoken recently with the PCSO and as only two nominations from the Parish Council had been received, it was unlikely to be going ahead. 

(d) Minute 12 (h) - Parking Issues in Bilsham Road – The Clerk updated the Council on the progress being made to resolve this matter. The Council heard that two meetings of the Task and Finish Group, which included the Vice-Chairman of the Council and the Clerk, set up by the Safer Arun Partnership Joint Action Group, to look at the issues regarding the number of cars parked in and around a property in Bilsham Road had now taken place. The first meeting enabled the relevant agencies to review the current situation and the complaints which had been received, and to consider potential ways of resolving this situation. The owner of the property had contacted the Council and requested a meeting with the Group. A meeting has taken place to enable the householder to explain his position. The householder is anxious to find some suitable storage accommodation for the vehicles within a 20 – 30 mile radius of Yapton. The owner agreed that the Clerk refer to the request in the next edition of Yapton News. A further meeting will be held in early April to discuss the next steps.

(e) Minute 27 - Playing Field entrance - Mr Caiger enquired whether the Clerk had made any progress in providing an improved permanent access across the grass at the entrance to the Playing Field from the car park as this was in a very poor condition. The Clerk reported that this would be investigated when time and resources permits.

COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORTS 

48.  	There were no matters raised as County Councillor Mrs Phillips was not present at the meeting as she was attending the Joint Downland Area Committee that evening.

49.	District Councillor Mr Haymes stated that he had no matters to raise concerning the business of Arun District Council.
REPORT FROM POLICE COMMUNITY SUPPORT OFFICER

50.	PCSO Karen Pereira was not present at the meeting and her report for the period January / February 2015 was tabled at the meeting. (copy attached to minute book).

CORRESPONDENCE

51.	Receipt of the following correspondence was reported by the Clerk and action agreed as indicated:-

a)	BNRG Renewables - Bilsham Solar Farm completion – the Council noted the contents of a letter dated 23rd January 2015 from BNRG Renewables informing the Parish Council that they will be carrying out some additional work at the Bilsham site in order to build out the final section, starting at the end of January. The company expected to be in a position to complete this work over approximately 4 - 6 weeks.

b)	Walberton Decorative & Fine Art Society - the Council discussed the contents of a letter received from the Treasurer of the Walberton Decorative & Fine Art Society concerning the parking situation outside of the village hall which was of great concern to the Members of their Society when attending their meetings at the hall. The Council agreed that there was little they could do to the car park to alleviate the parking issues being experienced by Members of the Society at the present time.
.
c)	Future West Sussex Plan 2015 - 2019 – the Council noted receipt of a copy of the West Sussex County Council’s Future West Sussex plan and the budget which was approved by the County Council on the 13th February 2015. The Future West Sussex plan outlines the County Council’s ambitions for the county over the next four years, and details what the County Council will do to achieve those plans and explains how residents can judge whether the Council has been successful. 

d) Clymping Neighbourhood Plan - Consultation – the Council noted receipt of an email dated 30th January 2015 from Mrs Val Knight, Clymping Neighbourhood Plan Administrator regarding the plan’s six week statutory consultation period which ends at 5pm on 14 March 2015. The Council asked the Clerk to convey its support to Clymping Parish Council on the Pre Submission Clymping Neighbourhood Plan.

e) New Access Ranger (WSCC Public Rights of Way - Countryside Services) - to note an e-mail received from Nick Scott dated 2nd February 2015, who was writing briefly to introduce himself as the new Access Ranger responsible for arranging and undertaking the routine maintenance inspections of the public rights of way in Yapton Parish.


UPDATE ON GOVERNANCE DOCUMENTS

52.	The Council considered a report which referred to the updates of the three main documents covering the Governance Arrangements for the Parish Council. The three documents which have been updated ahead of the May Parish Elections and the formation of the new Parish Council are:

(i)	Standing Orders;
(ii)	Members’ Code of Conduct; and
(iii)	Financial Regulations.

	Model Standing Orders, Financial Regulations and Members’ Code of Conduct are available to councils in membership of the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) to use as the basis for the local council to produce and design its own set of rules.

UPDATE TO STANDING ORDERS

53. Standing orders are the written rules of a local council. They are used to confirm a council’s internal organisational, administrative and procurement procedures, and procedural matters for meetings. They are not the same as the policies of a council but they may refer to them. A local council must have standing orders for the procurement of contracts.

54. Meetings of full council, councillors, the Responsible Financial Officer and Proper Officer are subject to many statutory requirements. A council should have standing orders to confirm those statutory requirements. A council should have standing orders to control the number, place, quorum, notices and other procedures for committee and sub-committee meetings because these are subject to fewer statutory requirements. If it does not, committees and sub-committees may adopt their own standing orders

55. Standing orders that are in bold type contain statutory requirements. Councils are recommended to adopt them without changing them. Other standing orders which are not in bold type are designed to help councils operate effectively but do not contain statutory requirements, so they may be adopted as drafted or amended to suit a council’s needs. For convenience, the word “councillor” is used in model standing orders and includes a non-councillor with or without voting rights unless otherwise stated.

56. Standing Orders for Yapton Parish Council were last updated in 1st July 2012, and these proposed Standing Orders have been largely based on the model standing orders produced by NALC in October 2013. (copy attached to the minutes)

57. Resolved: - The Council approve the updated Standing Orders to be effective from Monday 11th May 2015.


UPDATE TO MEMBERS’ CODE OF CONDUCT

58.	The Members' Code of Conduct for Yapton Parish Council was last updated in July 2012, and this proposed Members' Code of Conduct has been largely based on the model code of conduct produced by NALC in May 2012. (copy attached to the minutes)

59.	Resolved: - The Council approve the updated Members' Code of Conduct for Yapton Parish Council to be effective from Monday 11th May 2015.


UPDATE TO FINANCIAL REGULATIONS 

60.	The Standing orders do not include financial regulations. These are provided in a separate document. Financial regulations are the rules designed to regulate and control the financial affairs and accounting procedures of a local council. The financial regulations, as opposed to the standing orders of a council, include most of the requirements relevant to the Responsible Financial Officer (copy attached to the minutes).

61.	Resolved: - The Council approve the updated Financial Regulations to be effective from 1st April 2015.


TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT OF MEMBERS/STAFF

62.	There had been no training undertaken by Members of the Council.

63.	The Clerk reported that he had attended a workshop at Arun District Council on the 4th March 2015 on the forthcoming consultation of the District Council’s Community Infrastructure Levy due to be published on the 9th March 2015.


PARISH COUNCIL MAGAZINE (YAPTON NEWS)

64.	Details of the contents for the March 2015 edition (71st issue) of the magazine were reported at the meeting.



REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

PLANNING

65. The Council had before them and received:

(a)	the minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on the 12th January 2015; and

(b)	details of the planning decisions made by Arun District Council in January and February 2015 relating to Yapton (copies attached to minute book).

COMMUNITY RESILIENCE COMMITTEE

66.	Mr Faulkner reported that the first meeting of the volunteers who had come forward to assist with the implementation of the Yapton Emergency and Resilience Plan was taking place at the Maypole Inn on the following evening, 10th March 2015.

PLAYING FIELD

67.	Mr Mills raised a number of matters which would be looked into in the future:
(i)	hedge cuttings require removal from the pathway to the west of the Village Hall;
(ii)	the Playing Field requires rolling prior to the first cut;
(iii) with regard to the Moles on the Playing Field he suggested that there was little that could be done to prevent them;
(iv) as mentioned earlier the landscaping of the bank at the Church Road entrance to the playing field needs attention;
(v) the maples which have been ordered for the playing field should be planted;
(vi) the condition of the seats would be investigated;
(vii) the maintenance of the play area and skateboard park needs attention.

The Chairman indicated that the Clerk would deal with the above matters as and when time and resources permits.

ALLOTMENTS

68.	Mr Caiger referred to the fact that at the date of the meeting all of the annual allotment rental accounts had now been settled.

69.	Mr Caiger reported that there were vacancies for one full plot and one half-plot at the Cinder Lane Allotments and asked if these could be advertised in the next Yapton News.

REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES

70.	The following reports from representatives on various bodies were received by the Council:

(a)	Mr Mills gave an oral update on the Arun District Association of Local Councils meeting held on the 10th December 2014.

(b)	Mr Taft reported that there was a meeting tonight of the Joint Downland Area Committee meeting.

(c)	Mr Taft gave an oral update on the Policy Site 6 Advisory Group Meeting held on the ??.

(d)	Mr Ambler gave an oral update on the financial position and various proposed forthcoming activities at the Yapton & Ford Village Hall. He would be raising the question of the provision of a defribulator at the next meeting of the Parish Council. He also stated that the Millenium Clock on the roof of the Village Hall needed to be cleaned and maintained.



FINANCE

Financial Statements

71.  Resolved:

(a)	That the financial statement showing the receipts and payments covering the period January and February 2015 be noted (copy attached to minute book);

(b) That the summary of income and expenditure over the various budget heads for the period 1st January – 28th February 2015 be received (copy attached to minute book).

(c) Additional Work at Maypole Lane, Yapton – The clerk reported on receipt of a quotation he had received from Landbuild for additional works required to complete the original works completed using the Operation Watershed Grant in 2014. The quotation was for £4,351, and after allowing for contributions and the balance of the original grant, an unfunded sum of £354 needed to be found to complete the works.

Resolved:	That the quotation in the sum of £4,351 (excluding VAT) from Landbuild, to complete the drainage works at Maypole Lane, Yapton, be accepted and funded from the balance of the Operation Watershed Grant, and the adjoining landowner be requested to make up the shortfall of £354 to complete the works.  

ADDITIONAL ITEM -The Chairman agreed to take the following item as an urgent additional item of business.

ARUN DISTRICT COUNCIL - COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY

72. The Council had before it copies of Arun District Council’s draft Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule and Draft Reg 123 documents which it is in the process of preparing. This is a charging schedule that allows funds to be raised from developers to pay for infrastructure that is needed as a result of development. When in place the levy will apply to most new buildings and will largely replace the use of Section 106 developer contributions. Work has been undertaken to prepare a Viability Assessment and Infrastructure Delivery Plan which have informed the setting of the Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule.

73.	The Council has been formally consulted as part of the Public consultation on the Arun CIL Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule and Draft Reg 123 list which has now commenced and will run for a period of 6 weeks (between 9th March 2015 and 20th April 2015). The deadline for responses is 5pm on 20th April 2015. Following this consultation, the representations will inform any changes and the identification of any further technical work required to prepare the Draft Charging Schedule.

74.	A limited discussion took place on the issue, but as the Members of the Council had not had sufficient time to study the documents in advance of the meeting, the Clerk was authorised to prepare a response to the consultation documents, in consultation with the Chairman of the Council’s Planning Committee. The Member’s of the Council were asked to forward any comments to the Clerk or the Chairman of the Council’s Planning Committee by the 31st March 2015.

75. Resolved – That, as the Members of the Council had not had sufficient time to study the documents in advance of the meeting, the Clerk be authorised to prepare a response to the consultation documents, in consultation with the Chairman of the Council’s Planning Committee.




CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS

PART II – CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION – EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC 

76.	Resolved - In accordance with Paragraph 1 (2) of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the Parish Council RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items owing to the confidential nature of the business to be transacted and the public interest would not be served in disclosing that information.

MEMORIAL PLAQUE TO COMMEMORATE SERVICE PERSONNEL LOST IN THE TWO WORLD WARS

77.	The Parish Council has been investigating the possibility of erecting a Memorial Plaque to commemorate those servicemen and women who lost their lives in the two world worlds, and who lived or were associated with the village of Yapton.

78.	The Council agreed to waive Standing Orders relating to Contracts, to enable the Council to enter into an agreement with a local stonemason to source the slate, carry out the engraving of the agreed names, and install the plaque on an outside wall at the Yapton and Ford Village Hall. A target date of mid-September has been set for the installation of the memorial plaque. 

79.	Resolved - The Council agreed to set aside funds to meet the cost of providing and installing the memorial and a reception to follow. Full details being contained in the confidential report considered at the meeting.

AWARD OF CONTRACTS FOR LITTER PICKING / COLLECTION AND GRASS CUTTING IN 2015/16

80.	The Council agreed to accept the lowest quotations received from amongst those individuals and companies who had submitted bids for the provision of Litter picking/collection on the King George V Playing Field, and for Grass Cutting at the Cinders Lane Allotment Site during 2015/16.

81.	The Council agreed to continue with the existing contractor for the remaining two years of the grass cutting contract on the King George V Playing Field in Yapton.
	

DATE OF NEXT MEETING: MONDAY 18th MAY 2015




CHAIRMAN
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